THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At a meeting of the   Executive Committee held in the Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth, on Monday 6 December 2010 from 7.30    pm to 9.30 ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT 

 ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT 

 ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT pm.

Present:
  Councillors    ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT Ann Shaw OBE (Chairman), Matthew Bedford (Vice-Chairman), Phil Brading, Kemal Butt, Martin Trevett and Chris Whately-Smith.

Also in attendance:  ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT Councillors Tony Barton, Ralph Sangster and Brian White. ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT 
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Sara Bedford, Chris Hayward, Roger Seabourne and Stephen King.

Officers:
Steven Halls
-
Chief Executive


David Gardner
-
Director of Corporate Resources and Governance


Elwyn Wilson
-
Democratic Services Manager

EX57/10
MINUTES


The Minutes of the meeting of the Executive Committee held on 1 November 2010 were agreed as a correct record and were signed by the Chairman.

EX58/10
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS

None.

EX59/10
NOTICE OF OTHER BUSINESS

The Chairman ruled that the following report which had not been available for five clear days before the meeting was of sufficient urgency to be considered by the Committee for the reason indicated:


Item 14 – DISCRETIONARY GRANT APPROVAL WHERE NO FUNDS AVAILABLE


To ensure that applicants are informed of the financial situation of the Council in relation to their grant application.


RESOURCES
EX60/10
BUDGET   MONITORING REPORT – (MONTH 7)


This report had been withdrawn.

EX61/10
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE RESOURCES POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE


The Committee received the recommendations of the Resources Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 11 November 2010 in relation to the following items on the agenda for the Executive Committee on 6 December 2010:-


Asset Management Plan 2009/2014


The Chairman requested information as to when a report would be submitted to this Committee on the Sports Pavilion in South Oxhey as requested at the last meeting.


The reason for the recommendation was to enable the Council to manage its resources.


RECOMMENDED:-


(1)
that   Members note this report and the Asset Management Plan 2009/14 be referred to Council for approval;


RESOLVED:-


(2)
that further reports be submitted to the Committee in respect of those assets which would benefit from investment to bring in a greater return to the Council and on those assets which could be sold; and


(3)
A written reply be provided on when the report on the situation relating to the old pavilion and the current lease arrangements in respect of the Sports Pavilions South Oxhey would be submitted to this Committee (Minute EX54/10 refers).


Budgetary Control Task and Finish Group


The Democratic Services Manager amended recommendation (4) from the Task and Finish Group to reflect the decision of the Group but without the need for zero budgeting.


The reason for the recommendation was to improve budgetary control.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that subject to amendment of recommendation (4) (which was reported at the meeting) the following recommendations for the Task and Finish Group be adopted;


(2)
that officers investigate the provision of summary information in the budget monitoring report with detail available to Members via the Intranet;


(3)
that Managers are reminded of their budget monitoring responsibilities and continue to receive appropriate training on budget monitoring;


(4)
that a process be introduced so that individual services can be reviewed to ensure they provide value for money;


(5)
that the Accountancy Section continues to monitor end of year variances and effects on future years; and


(6)
that contingency budgets within service and support cost centres are identified and centralised.


LEISURE AND COMMUNITY SAFETY
EX62/10
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE LEISURE AND COMMUNITY SAFETY POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE


  

  The Committee received the recommendations of the Leisure and Community Safety Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 9 November 2010 in relation to the following items on the agenda for the Executive Committee on 6 December 2010.


Leisure, Community and Capital Grant Applications


Members noted the additional information concerning the Flip Theatre but referred the application back to the Policy and Scrutiny Committee for further consideration.


The reason for the recommendation was to provide grants to local organisations.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that grants subject to the conditions detailed in the Appendices be awarded to the following:






£



Roundabout

2,000



British Red Cross
4,980


(2)
that a grant should not be awarded to the Chorleywood Common Youth FC; and


(3)
that the application from Flip Theatre be referred back to the Leisure and Community Policy and Scrutiny Committee for further consideration following receipt of the additional information.


Discretionary Grants Policy


The reason for the recommendation was to help establish relationships with organisations that can help deliver Council and partnership priorities.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that Option 2 is adopted for the future funding of discretionary Leisure and Community Grants with effect from 2011-12, subject to the non-inclusion of a split of funding between SLAS and one-off grants and a maximum for one-off grants until the operation of the new policy has been reviewed after one year; and


(2)
that Members be sent a draft model SLA template for comment and approval prior to the introduction of the new policy.


Report on Management Issues at the Aquadrome and Proposals to overcome them  

The reason for the recommendation was to improve Management issues at the Aquadrome.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
to approve the recommended actions in paragraph 3.3 of the report to be funded by the capital monies previously allocated to the Aquadrome in 2010/11 for the overflow car park works;


(2)
that the significance of erosion management at the site be noted in relation to the proposed capital bid for 2011/12;


(3)
that the Council share the erosion report with the Aquadrome Forum at its next meeting; and 


(4)
that subject to capital funding in 2011/12 officers bring forward a proposed management plan to resolve the erosion issues as detailed in the report.


Aquadrome Forum – Meetings in 2010/11 and Changes to Car Park Opening Hours


The Portfolio Holder for Leisure amended the recommendation (1) from the Policy and Scrutiny Committee by the deletion of:



“but that this should not be introduced until the outcome of the licensing application for a change of operation hours on behalf of the Café has been determined” as the outcome of the licensing application was not relevant.


Members also requested that the matter of car park charging for the site be considered as part of a report on a proposed district wide scheme.


The reason for the recommendation was to include the Aquadrome if district wide car parking charges were implemented.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the opening time for the Aquadrome Car Park be unchanged at 8am and the closing times be 8.30pm from May-September inclusive and 6 pm from October-April inclusive; and


(2)
that the matter of car park charging for the site be considered as part of any proposed district-wide scheme and any report on this scheme should take this into consideration.


SUSTAINABLE ENVIRONMENT

EX63/10
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE SUSTAINABLE ENVIRONMENT POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE


  

  The Committee received the recommendation of the Sustainable Environment Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 16 November 2010 in relation to the following item on the agenda for the Executive Committee on 6 December 2010.


New Parking Schemes


The reason for the recommendation was to implement parking schemes.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the proposed parking schemes for the following areas be implemented: - Mallard Road, Leavesden; Tanners Wood Lane, Abbots Langley; The Mead/Foxleys, Carpenders Park; Malvern Way junctions with Barton Way, Girton Way and Lancing Way, Croxley Green; Rendlesham Way junctions with Stag Lane and Furze View, Chorleywood; and the junction of Stewart Close with Langley Lane, Abbots Langley; and


(2)
that the proposed parking scheme for Shirley Road be reviewed and resubmitted in view of the representations received.
EX64/10
LOCAL DEVELOPMENT FRAMEWORK- ANNUAL MONITORING REPORT


  The report set out the findings of the Annual Monitoring Report 2009/10 and sought the Committee’s approval for its submission to the Secretary of State.


Members requested that the document clarified that the gypsy site in Toms Lane, Bedmond were only temporary in the fact that they were time limited.


The reason for the recommendation was that the Council was legally required to have an Annual Monitoring Report as part of its Local Development Framework.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the contents of the report and the Annual Monitoring Report 2009/10 be noted;


(2)
that the Annual Monitoring Report 2009/10 as set out in Appendix 1 of the report be approved for submission to the Secretary of State subject to it being made clear that the gypsy site in Toms Lane, Kings Langley was temporary; and


(3)
that any further changes to the Annual Monitoring Report 2009/10 prior to submission be delegated to the Director of Community and Environmental Services in consultation with the Portfolio Holder for the Environment.

EX65/10
HERTFORDSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL WASTE DEVELOPMENT FRAMEWORK  

This report informed Members of two Hertfordshire County Council consultation documents as part of the Waste Local Development Framework.  It set out the proposed Three Rivers response to the consultations.


The reason for the recommendation was to ensure that the Council was able to make representations on the Waste Strategy and Development Management Policies.


RESOLVED:-



that the contents of the Waste Local Development Documents be noted, and the proposed Three Rivers response to the consultation, as set out in the report and attached Appendix, be approved.


PUBLIC SERVICES AND HEALTH

EX66/10
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE PUBLIC SERVICES AND HEALTH POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE


  

  The Committee received the recommendations of the Public Services and Health Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 25 November 2010 in relation to the following items on the agenda for the Executive Committee on 6 December 2010.


Woodcock Hill Cemetery Parking


The reason for the recommendation was to provide disabled parking bays for visitors to the cemetery.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that planning permission be sought for two disabled parking bays be built on the woodland cemetery access road, in the position shown in Appendix A to the report;


(2)
that temporary echelon parking bays be marked out on the main cemetery access road; and


(3)
that a report on the success of these parking bays be bought back to a future Committee, so that a decision can be made on whether to make them permanent.


Weekly Organic Waste Recycling  

Members requested that it be made clear that recycling would not be withdrawn from flats within the District.


The reason for the recommendation was to enable the Council to maximise its recycling rate whilst meeting the priorities of residents.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
The Council introduce the weekly collection of organic waste, together with the fortnightly collection of residual waste and charging residents for a second brown bin;


(2)
that the financial implications from the introduction of Weekly Organic Waste Recycling be amended as follows:



Year 2011/12



Income from AFM/Increased Recycling Credits to be £130,000 based on a 55% recycling rate



Year 2012/13

Income from AFM/Increased Recycling Credits to be £182,000 based on a 57.5% recycling rate



Future Years

Income from AFM/Increased Recycling Credits to be £234,000 based on a 60% recycling rate

that the income from the 2nd Brown bin to be amended to £104,000 for 2011/12, 2012/13 and future years (based on take up by 1000 residents);


(3)
that the budget for temporary staff £10,900 (Cost Centre 1594) be vired to 2011/12 to pay for the collection of the 2nd or more brown bins 


(4)
that the timetable attached as Appendix B be agreed subject to an amendment that the collection of the 2nd or more brown bins should only be completed after the new collection arrangements are implemented;


(5)
that the administration process detailed within Section 5.5(b) be agreed for the introduction of charging for second brown bins;


(6)
that when the Collection frequencies are altered, the crews be allowed to start collecting at 6.00am for green waste collection only but that this should be reviewed after 6 months time; ( other collections to start no earlier than 7am subject to weather conditions) and


(7)
that the Green Waste Disposal operator be contacted to request they consider applying for planning permission to change their closure time to a later time;


(8)
that the implementation of weekly organic waste to bulk collection flats be deferred until the revised scheme is bedded in and in the meantime residents in flats are to retain their brown bins; and


(9)
that residents requesting additional recycling facilities for plastics be offered a 55 litre recycling box.


Commercial Waste Recycling


The reason for the recommendation was to encourage businesses to participate in recycling.


RESOLVED:-



that the pricing structure for trade waste recycling be altered so that:


(1)
the price for glass collections be capped at the charge for three 360 litre bins;


(2)
there is no charge for office paper recycling with immediate effect;


(3)
that the charge for office paper be reviewed in October 2011, when the existing paper supply contract expires; and


(4)
that the commercial waste customers the Council has lost since January 2010 be approached to return to the Council’s commercial waste service.


Winter Maintenance


The reason for the recommendation was to assist Herts County Council with gritting.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
When possible, Environmental and Grounds Maintenance Staff assist HCC with the gritting of priority footways within the District;


(2)
A letter be sent to the Director of Environment and Commercial Services and the Executive Member for Highways and Transport at HCC stating that TRDC will not be taking on the legal responsibility of footpath gritting unless there are sufficient staff resources and sufficient grit provided by the HCC and only after it has prioritised its own land; and


(3)
Inform the Parish Councils of the current position on gritting and update them accordingly.


GENERAL

EX67/10
CALENDAR OF MEETINGS 2011/2012


  The Committee was requested to consider the draft Calendar of Meetings for the Local Government Year 2011/2012.


The Chairman stated that she would ask Councillors to inform the Committee Section if they believed dates should be changed by mid January.


The reason for the recommendation was to accord with Council Procedural Rule 31(1).


RECOMMENDED:-


To Council:-



that the attached Calendar of Meetings for 2011/2012 be approved.

EX68/10
NEW EXECUTIVE ARRANGEMENTS


The Committee was requested to recommend to Council adoption of the new Executive arrangements from May 2011 as required by the Local Government and Involvement in Public Health Act 2007.  The Chairman stated that a protocol should be agreed on its operation pending a new Committee system which would be introduced through an expected Localism Bill.  

The reason for the recommendation was to comply with the Local Government and Involvement in Public Health Act 2007.


RECOMMENDED:-


(1)
that the Council on 14 December 2010 adopt the new Executive model of strong leader from Annual Council 2011; and that a protocol be agreed on its operation by this Council until any new Committee system was implemented; and


(2)
any changes required to the Constitution be reported to this Committee.

EX69/10
DISCRETIONARY GRANT APPROVAL WHERE NO FUNDS AVAILABLE


The Committee considered a request for assistance by the Council to a homeowner whose property was eligible for a Decent Homes Grant.


The Committee noted that there was no budget available to provide such a grant and that there were in any event six other properties that had made a similar application and were in need more than the one brought to the Committee by the Ward Councillor.


Circulated at the meeting were photographs not of the property in question but other properties which were eligible for grant aid.  A budget of over £40,000 would be required to meet the grants requested which the Council could not meet.


The Council considered alternatives to a grant such as the provision of a loan or referral to other agencies.  Members decided that a loan would not be feasible due to again other applicants requiring such a loan, and the fact that the owner could release equity in the property.


It was proposed by Councillor Matthew Bedford, seconded by Councillor Ann Shaw that the Council do not give a Decent Home Grant to the property in question.


On being put to the meeting the decision was declared CARRIED, the voting being 3 in favour, 1 against and 2 abstentions.


Councillor Butt requested that his decision to vote against the proposal be noted.


Members agreed that the officers should investigate the facilities that are available to provide financial and other advice to people that are in the same situation as the occupier of the property in question.


Members also requested that the Council write to the appropriate Government Minister indicating the need to reinstate finance for the Decent Homes Grants.


The reason for the recommendation was that an exception could not be made for the property in question.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that no exception is made to approve grant works to the property in question;


(2)
that Officers investigate the facilities that are available to provide financial and other advice to people that are in the same situation as the occupier of the property in question; and


(3)
that the Council write to the appropriate government Minister indicating the need to reinstate the finance for Decent Homes Grants.

EX69/10
EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC


RESOLVED:-



that under Section 100A of the Local Government Act 1972 the press and public be excluded from the meeting for the following item(s) of business on the grounds that they involved the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined under Paragraphs 3, 4 and 5 of Part I of Schedule 12A to the Act. It has been decided by the Council that in all the circumstances, the public interest in maintaining the exemption outweighs the public interest in disclosing the information.

EX70/10
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE RESOURCES POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE


  

  The Committee received the recommendations of the Resources Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 11 November 2010 in relation to the following items on the agenda for the Executive Committee on 6 December 2010. 


Asset Management – Proposed Sales of Land


RESOLVED:-


(1)
the Director of Community and Environmental Services be authorised to:



(a)
agree the sale of the land at Highfield Way, Chorleywood by private treaty subject to the final terms of the sale being delegated to the Resources Portfolio Holder and the Director of Community and Environmental Services and restrictive covenants limit the development on the site to a maximum of 6 houses and protection of the footpath across the site;



(b)
agree the sale of the former allotment hut and surrounding land at Woodhall Lane South Oxhey by auction; and



(c)
agree the sale of land at Romilly Drive, Carpenders Park at auction subject to obtaining a planning permission for residential use prior to the sale



subject to any sale not being lower than the value indicated in the report.


(2)
that public access to the report be denied until the issue is resolved; and


(3)
that public access to the decision be denied until Executive Committee minutes publication.


Draft Proposals for Harmonisation of Terms and Conditions of Employment


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that   the contents of this report be noted;


(2)
that consent be given to enter into formal consultation with Three Rivers employees on these proposals;


(3)
t  

    hat p  ublic access to the report be denied until the draft proposals have been to Watford Council Functions Committee and Shared Services Joint Committee and consent to formally consult with Watford and Three Rivers employees has been granted;


(4)
that the report be made public from 7 December 2010; and


(5)
that if consent to commence formal staff consultation is granted this will be known by 7 December 2010.  It is recommended that this report is not made public until then.

CHAIRMAN
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